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To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I am a recently repatriated Australian who has spent two years living overseas in Dublin.  My experience living overseas totals 20 years, however, as I spent my adolescence in Malaysia and the US with my Australian parents.   

My recent experiences in Dublin came about because of my husband who, like me, is Australian.  Unlike me, however, he had never experienced living overseas and was anxious to do so before his skills became too specialised to export.  As a result, we spent a year apart (we were unmarried at the time) and I joined him later in Ireland.  The proximity to Europe and size of Dublin proved to be an excellent combination for us both.

Living in Europe was a culturally and professionally enriching experience.  We both found our eyes were opened to many new opportunities for travel and work prospects.  I had previously worked in high school education and now found myself shifting to focus on arts administration.  We found the Australian High Commission in Dublin to be helpful in forging some links culturally for us, Dublin proved to be a 'smaller puddle' than London and pretty quickly one found like minded people to get to know.  It also seemed easier to break out of the mini-Australia culture that sometimes becomes prevalent within a foreign country.  

My recent experiences contrast with my earlier life spent overseas.  Living in Kuala Lumpur from 1982 to 1989, my family found a wonderful experience.  The International School was a particularly enriching and supportive environment for education and I am sure influenced my decision to become a teacher myself.  The transition into NSW education systems from a foreign school however was extremely difficult.  It is interesting to note the changes that have occurred in the eight years between my finishing high school and my sister's completion of school.  

I completed school in the US in 1993 but the transition with a non HSC degree was too difficult for an Australian university to handle so then went on to study in an American university.  By 2001, however, Australian universities could recognise American high school qualifications and my sister was able to begin her tertiary studies here in Sydney.

The Australian diaspora is undoubtedly spreading and becoming more powerful but there still seems to be a large amount of insecurity associated for expatriates returning back to Australia.  The transition for younger people certainly seems easier than it does for those who have spent their careers and lives overseas.  As I contemplate my parent's retiring in the near future back to Australia, the country they left 22 years ago, I know it will not be an easy transition.

Support networks for those who have made the transition, in all age brackets, would be helpful.  Overseas there always seemed to be numerous groups expatriates would gravitate to, isolating oneself in a similar group within Australia is clearly not the answer but shared experiences are useful.

Problems with visas and working papers in Ireland were relatively few although registering as an alien at the police station each year was somewhat of a trial.  It is interesting to note that Australia seems to be contemplating similar policies for European and foreign passport holders here now.

Having lived in Sydney again for four months, I am starting to feel re-settled.  One does keep quiet about foreign experiences often as one talks to friends because there is some (imagined?) resentment I feel from those who have not gone overseas.  Because so many of my generation have experienced the foreign life, and many now seem to be returning, I think this is sometimes an unnecessary reservation.  The wanderlust instilled in us through our foreign experiences is not something that can be turned off.

Hope these somewhat personal musings are of some help.

Alison Burns

